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UNION TOWNSHIP BOARD OF EDUCATION

WORKSESSION MINUTES – MARCH 12, 2013

Meeting held at James M. Caulfield Administration Building, 2369 Morris Avenue, Union, New Jersey.

PRESENT AT ROLL CALL:
Mr. David Arminio, Mrs. Susana Cooley, Dr. Guy Francis, Mrs. Linda Gaglione, Mr. Richard Galante, Mr. Thomas Layden, Mr. Francis R. Perkins, President and Mr. Vito Nufrio
ABSENT AT ROLL CALL:
Mrs. Versie McNeil



The meeting was called to order by Mr. Perkins at 7:00 p.m.  


Mr. Layden led the board members and audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.


Mr. Damato read the statement required under the “Open Public Meetings Act” a copy of which is on file in the office of the Secretary.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Mr. Perkins stated that the minutes of the worksession meeting of December 11, 2012, the regular meeting of December 18, 2012, the organization meeting of January 3, 2013 and the regular meeting of January 15, 2013.
COMMUNICATIONS:

Mr. Damato stated that all communications have been forwarded to the proper committees for consideration.
ETHICS TRAINING 
Mr. Damato introduced Gwen Thornton from New Jersey School Boards Association to conduct the board’s mandated annual School Ethics training.  Ms. Thornton distributed packets of information to the board members.  She said that the board was required by law to have annual ethics training.  Ms. Thornton said that prior to the advent of NJQSAC, which is the State’s monitoring system, board members would typically read the Code of Ethics into their board minutes at the organization meeting and that sufficed but with the advent of NJQSAC it became a requirement not just simply to read through the Code of Ethics but to actually have an annual training around the Code of Ethics.  Ms. Thornton said that it was her goal this evening is to take care of the annually required ethics training so that the board is compliant with the requirements.

Ms. Thornton said that the Code of Ethics is something that the board members should have seen by now and she was sure everyone was familiar with it.  She reviewed the Code of Ethics.  Ms. Thornton said that the Code of Ethics actually originated and came out of a delegate assembly that was held several years ago by the New Jersey School Boards Association and it was a recommendation of board members at that time to institute a Code of Ethics and it subsequently became part of law.  She said although at one time it was voluntary, it is now mandatory.  Ms. Thornton said that Boards of Education are the largest group of unpaid, government officials who subscribe to a Code of Ethics.  She said that this is something that she was always proud of when she was a Board Member.  Ms. Thornton said that she keeps waiting for her legislative brethren to agree to live by a Code of Ethics but she was not holding her breath as it was unlikely to happen anytime soon.  She said that she thought ethics was something that was not talked about enough as Boards of Education that they ascribe and live by a Code of Ethics day in and day out.  

Ms. Thornton said that the Code of Ethics says that board members will make all decisions in the best interest of all children within the school district; that board members will take no personal or private action that would compromise the Board; that the board will refer all complaints to the Chief School Administrator; that the Board will hold confidential all information that by its nature, needs to be held confidential until such time as it can become public and there is some information that will never become public because it may concern either employees or students, in which case it will always remain confidential.  She said that these are some of the key points that Board Members have to keep in mind at all times.  Ms. Thornton said that Board Members also need to protect school personnel in the proper performance of their duties.  She said that once you become a board member it is a little different than when you are a member of the public because you have to live by this Code.  
Ms. Thornton said that the Code of Ethics also spells out for example what a board member can and cannot do.  She directed the board members to a yellow sheet in the information that she distributed which talks about the “Do’s” and “Don’ts”  and she prefers this to actually reading the Code because it  talks specifically to the role of  the board member.  Ms. Thornton said that the Board of Education is primarily a policy making body that has oversight responsibility and the board ensures that there are appropriate policies in place to help guide the decisions of the district’s administration who are charged with the day-to-day operations of the district.  She said that the board makes sure that there are policies in place to protect the health, safety and welfare of all district students as well as all staff members and it provides a framework for the board’s entire decision making.  Ms. Thornton said that the board needs to understand that the only time a person is a board member is when the individual is participating in a duly advertised meeting of the board of education and the rest of the time when you are in the community, a board member has no more authority than any other citizen in the community.  She said that only the full majority of the board has the authority to have administration act.  Ms. Thornton said that no individual board member has the authority to guide, request or have administration take action on their behalf; only a majority of the full board of education has the ability to do that.  She said that another one of the board’s responsibilities is that the board is responsible for keeping the community informed.  Ms. Thornton said that the board’s major roles in addition to creating policy to provide oversight is providing for two-way communication with the community to make sure that they know what is going in the schools, the good, the bad and sometimes the ugly, because sometimes there are things that the public needs to know that the board may not be terribly comfortable about sharing but it is important that the community knows and they understand because they have a vested interest in the seeing that their children are receiving the very best at all times and she knew that this was the goal of this board to make sure that the district is providing the greatest number of educational and co-curricular opportunities to the children of Union.  
Ms. Thornton said that the board must consider the recommendations of the Chief School Administration/Superintendent on all matters pertaining to education and that means that the board cannot take action without the his recommendation; the board cannot hire anyone without an affirmative recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools. She said that educational decisions come to the board for the board to weigh in on but those recommendations need to be thoroughly vetted and entertained by the board of education.  Ms. Thornton said that the board is responsible to make sure all complaints are referred to the Chief School Administrator and observing the “chain of command”.  She said that she works with boards from four counties and board members, by and large, are some of the nicest people that she knew; they are volunteering their time and all board members want to do good things for the community but board members cannot help the community in that way.  Ms. Thornton said that when someone from the community comes to a board member with a problem, the board members needs to make sure that the individual is directed up the “chain of command”; meaning that if they have a problem with a teacher in a particular school they need to speak to the teacher and if they are not satisfied and the issue is not resolved to their satisfaction at that level, then they should speak to the principal and so on.  She said that board members do not have the authority to resolve these issues.

Ms. Thornton said that these are the basic tenets of the Code of Ethics.  She said that in addition to the Code of Ethics the board is also responsible for financial disclosure forms.  Ms. Thornton said that copies of these forms are submitted to the County Office and they are public record.  She said that there are some common areas of concern sometimes for board members in terms of what they can and cannot participate in.  Ms. Thornton said that if the board is negotiating a contract and a board member has a family member employed in the district, which is no longer permissible under the nepotism policy laws and requirements, but if a board member was “grandfathered in” that board member would have recues them self from participating.  She said that if a board member has an immediate family member, who works in another district for the same statewide association such as N.J.E.A., then the board member must not participate in negotiations or setting parameters for those negotiations; however, the board member may vote on any memorandum of agreement, salary guides and financial pieces have been worked.  Ms. Thornton said that it was her recommendation to always err on the side of caution; if a board member is not sure whether they are conflicted in a particular circumstance, the board member can either ask for an advisory opinion from the School Ethics Commission on a prospective basis and they will respond as to whether or not the board member is conflicted out or not.  She said that if there is not enough time for that, then the board member can check with the board president through the board attorney and/or the board member can recues himself and not participate, which is always the wisest choice if the board member is unsure.   
Ms. Thornton said that the School Ethics Commission meets monthly; there are two board members and two superintendents on that body that are appointed by the Governor and they serve at his pleasure.  She said that they meet and adjudicate any ethics charges that are filed.  Ms. Thornton said that any member of the public or any member of the community can file an ethics charge against a board member; there is, however, a protection for board members in that if someone were to file a frivolous complaint, the School Ethics Commission does have the authority to fine the frivolous complainer up to $500 and they have done that.  She said that it takes several months for an ethics charge to work its way through the School Ethics Commission. 

Ms. Thornton said that the School Ethics Commission has expanded conflicting board members out in terms of “terms and conditions of employment”, “superintendent contracts” and “superintendent searches”.  She said that at this point in time if a board member has a family member employed in the district on a full-time basis, the board member is no longer able to participate in the superintendent’s evaluation, a search for a new superintendent and setting the terms and conditions of employment for any superintendent. 


Ms. Thornton said that the information which she distributed includes information about when a board member should recuse himself.  She said that the packet of information also includes information about recent ethics decisions.  She said that there is also an acknowledgement of receipt of the Code of Ethics which should be filled out, signed and given to Mr. Damato to be included in the minutes of this meeting.  

Ms. Thornton said that confidentiality is the most often violated piece to the Code of Ethics.  She said that sometimes it is very difficult to make sure that any information that is discussed in closed session remains in closed session, but it is imperative that be the case.  Ms. Thornton said that if a board member was to disclose information from closed session, it could subject the district to legal liability issues particularly in the area of student information or employee or personnel information if it were to become public and it could become very problematic.  She said that the information cannot even be shared with a spouse, significant other or child as they are considered the “public”.  
Mr. Perkins said that something he is concerned about is the use of e-mails and joint addresses where a spouse may have access to a common e-mail address.  He thought that this must be the biggest leaking source.  Ms. Thornton said that it was and it was the NJSBA’s recommendation was that for board business, a separate e-mail address that is tied to the school address should be maintained.  She said that if a board members personal computer is used for school business, the board member should have a separate e-mail address that is only used by the board member and not shared with anyone.  Ms. Thornton said that the board should keep in mind that e-mails are discoverable; she said that she tells board members never to put anything in an e-mail that you don’t want to see on the front page of the Star Ledger tomorrow.  She said that sometimes board members put into e-mails things that they might say either in person or on the telephone because there is an anonymity to the technology that sometimes has a very freeing effect on people and sometimes if you get very agitated you might go home and starting typing out an e-mail to a fellow board member; she said her advice if a board member was going to do that is to save it as a “draft” and re-read it the following day when perhaps you have had a chance to have a little more perspective than you had the previous day.  Ms. Thornton said that board members should never put anything in an e-mail that you don’t want to see on the front page of the Star Ledger because e-mails are subject to discovery and if they are requested via  Open Public Records, the e-mails can be obtained and published.  She said that e-mails are also editable and someone could take an e-mail that is sent to them and make it say something that I didn’t intend it to say; she said that board members need to be very circumspect.  
Ms. Thornton said that she would say the same thing about other electronic devices that board members may be using.  She said that many boards are adopting policies to insure that electronic devices are not utilized either in closed session, they are not visible and on the table during closed sessions and at their public meetings because it gives the perception whether the board member is using it for that purpose or not, that the board member may be communicating inappropriately with other members of the public or the community.  Ms. Thornton said that it also could be perceived by the public as being disrespectful.  She said that everyone has emergencies, but she was sure that the Business Administrator has a cell phone and if there is an emergency, that is a number that can be contacted so that everyone doesn’t have to have an individual cell phone out on the table and in use during a public board meeting.  Ms. Thornton said that information can be transmitted instantaneously now with the present technology that is available.  She said that e-mail communication is okay for information regarding the changing of a board meeting date or to disseminate general information but the concern is that if board members start e-mailing in a “round robin” succession pretty soon a majority of the board has been contacted and it may potentially be in conflict with the Open Public Meetings Law that says that “the public has the right to observe the deliberations and discussions of the board.” 

Mr. Damato said that the attorneys at NJSBA have taken the position repeatedly that boards of education should err on the side of caution and be as conservative as they can when the rules were interpreted with regard to the Code of Ethics.   Ms. Thornton said that she never wants to see “one of her boards” be the test case.  She said that when she was a board member, the personal notes that are taken during a board meeting, they were not discoverable.  Ms. Thornton said that this was personal information that could be taken home by the board member and the board member could do whatever they wanted to do with them.  She said that there is case law now in the State of New Jersey that these notes are now discoverable.  Ms. Thornton said that the board should keep in mind that when they write things or when things are sent electronically, once it is in cyberspace the board member has no control.  She said that she was not an attorney maybe she was just a control freak but she believed that the board should have a much control as they can and that means being as cautious as possible about the use of electronic communication.  Ms. Thornton said that the other thing with e-mails is that it is impossible to read tone in an e-mail and she suggested that board members speak to each other on the telephone so that erroneous assumptions are not made with each other that perhaps would be better resolved with a face-to-face conversation or a phone call. 

Mr. Perkins said that he wanted to speak about a book that was published a short time ago called Citizenville which was written by Gavin Neusome who was the Lt. Governor of the State of California and formerly the Mayor of San Francisco.  He would argue that this book should be required reading for anyone in government about where technology is going and how it will overtake everyone in the future.  Ms. Thornton said that technology has taken over.  Mr. Perkins said that he absolutely agrees to err on the side of caution.  He said that he has archived every e-mail that he has ever written or sent.   Ms. Thornton said that not everyone is as sophisticated about technology as Mr. Perkins apparently is and able to know and think with foresight to keep copies so that they can go back and right protect it so that you know it cannot be altered and unfortunately there are a lot of board members who do not have that type of background and it is the goal of NJSBA to protect everyone.  

Mr. Damato thanked Ms. Thornton for her presentation.  Ms. Thornton stated that if there is anything that the board wants or needs, they can call her.  

SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT

Dr. Martin said that he had a number of very interesting and positive things to report on.  He wanted to bring to everyone’s attention that a newsletter was sent out to the community last weekend and he thanked Mrs. Hart for quarterbacking not only the production of the newsletter but also the photocopying and mailing of it.  Dr. Martin said that he thought that he had a new vehicle to get information out to the public. He said that he has asked that the newsletter be posted on the website.  


Dr. Martin said that next week there will be NJASK workshops in the district: March 18th - Grade 6; March 19th – Grade 7 and March 21st – Grade 8; all meetings will be held at Union High School at 6 p.m.   He said that Mr. Mauriello, Ms. Malyska and Dr. Lishak are spearheading these workshops and there are a number of faculty members that will be involved as well.  Dr. Martin said that the purpose of these workshops was to speak to parents and students about getting ready for the NJASK test.  He said that it was his understanding that all participants will be given some materials to take home so that they can continue practicing as they get closer to the test.  


Dr. Martin said that a new website came to the district this week.  He thanked Ms. Hart and her department for implementing it.  Dr. Martin said that he has heard nothing but rave reviews.  He said that the new website is very user friendly.  Ms. Hart said that she has received many positive e-mails.


Mr. Perkins said that what he would like to see on the website is an additional ability for citizens to respond and to raise issues directly through the website rather than via e-mail.  He said that following Hurricane Sandy everyone agreed that good ideas are not necessarily only from board members or staff members, they can come from anywhere and he wanted to make it as easy as possible to participate in any discussion.  Mr. Perkins said that some of the things that have happens when you have the ability to post comments on a blog anonymously is that they become vitriol to the point that they are ridiculous.  He said that if the district can set up a system where participants can make these kinds of comments, they should have to use their real name.  Mr. Perkins said that this is a work in progress and will get better as the district goes forward.  


Mr. Nufrio said that the district does not want a blog on its website to become anywhere near what currently is out there as New Jersey Quorums.  He said that he did not want to see people commenting on specific teachers, principals or the board on such a blog.  Mr. Perkins said that he thought that comments could be made as long as they were positive.  Mr. Nufrio said that the mechanism to prevent or delete, because once it is posted, it is there forever.  Mr. Perkins said that there are studies that show when a person has to identify themselves as the person posting the comment, they become more careful.  


Dr. Martin said that last weekend Kawameeh Middle School produced the musical “Godspell” to great acclaim.  He congratulated them.  Dr. Martin said that two weeks ago, Burnet Middle School put on “Fame, Jr.” and the district is now looking forward to the Union High School musical “Cats” which will be performed on the next two weekends.  


Dr. Martin said that he had a very interesting visit to Livingston School today.  He said that he attended the Second Grade Spelling Bee and the first thing that he noticed was that approximately 35 parents were in attendance.  Dr. Martin said that the parents were very interested and they had worked with their children getting ready for the “Bee”.  He said that he complimented all of the parents who were in attendance.  Dr. Martin said that he was very impressed that if one of the students did not spell a word correctly and they had to sit down, there were no tears and they understood that the idea of the “Bee” was to challenge themselves.  He said that after the “Bee” was concluded he had the opportunity to walk around the school and he came across a couple of classes that were reading their chapter books.  Dr. Martin said that he went into the classrooms and starting talking to the students and teachers about the books and was told that they are just finishing reading book number five.  He said that students read six books each year.  Dr. Martin said that he was very impressed that the students only had one more book to read this year.  He said that the teachers told him that it was Mr. Tsirikos who had put them on a schedule in order to finish books by a certain date.  Dr. Martin said that he complimented Mr. Tsirikos on this practice.  He said that he was a big believer in children reading because it cannot hurt them.  

EDUCATION/STUDENT DISCIPLINE COMMITTEE

Mr. Arminio said that the committee met earlier in the evening and he presented the agenda.  


Mr. Arminio asked that the board members should review the calendars which are in the backup materials and if anyone has a comment, they should contact Dr. Martin before next week.  

Mr. Arminio said that he asked Mr. Tatum some questions about the Academic Action Plans (E-5) because neither Dr. Lishak nor Mrs. Moutis were present at the meeting.  He said that if any board members have any questions, they can be directed to him, Mr. Tatum or Dr. Martin.  Mr. Arminio said that each school has a different incremental progress for mathematics and English at different grade levels. 

FISCAL AND PLANNING COMMITTEE

Mrs. Gaglione said that the committee met and she presented the agenda.

OPERATIONS COMMITTEE


Mr. Layden said that the committee met earlier in the evening and he presented the agenda.


Mr. Layden said that the bid for the interior fire doors at Union High School came in approximately $120,000 less than the amount budgeted for that project.  

Mrs. Gaglione said that she was again bringing up the issue of the paperless agenda (O-3).  She wanted to add a resolution to purchase i-Pads or laptops for use by board members so that paper agendas and backup materials do not have to prepared for use at the worksession meetings.  Mrs. Gaglione said that she thought that after a few years of using the paperless agenda program that the board would be utilizing laptops so that it would truly be a paperless agenda.  She said that the district has money allocated in the budget under general administration for this purpose and it has been discussed many times.  Mr. Vieira said that a resolution is not required.  He will prepare a purchase order.  Mr. Vieira asked if the board was comfortable using i-Pads or laptops to replace the binders.  Mr. Perkins asked if anyone had done an analysis of the cost of the paper agenda versus the cost of the laptops.  Mrs. Gaglione said that four years ago such a study was done.  Mr. Galante said that there was an issue with time consumption for the employee who was preparing the agenda.  Mrs. Gaglione said that if the money is in the budget, she doesn’t see why the laptops cannot be purchased.  Mr. Damato thought that the  i-Pad was too difficult to read and he suggested that laptops be purchased for use by the board members for easier access.  He asked if the laptops used at the high school for meetings are used for any other purpose.  Ms. Hart said that the laptops used at the meeting at the high school are primarily used for the board meetings.  She said that they are only used in an emergency for student use.  Mr. Nufrio asked who the laptops at the high school belong to.  Ms. Hart said the I.T. Department.  Mr. Nufrio asked why they couldn’t just be brought to the Administration Building for use at worksession meetings. Ms. Hart said that she guessed they could be.  Mr. Perkins said that he felt that Mrs. Gaglione was arguing for the issuance of i-Pads or laptops to board members individually. 


Mr. Nufrio asked what the cost of sending the newsletter was.  Ms. Hart said it cost $1368 for the mailing.  Ms. Hart said that she mailed out 18,979 copies of the newsletter. Mr. Nufrio said that he was not a big fan of sending information home.  He said that he saw a lot of them on the street.  Mr. Nufrio said that there are many other ways that information can be sent out to the public.  He felt that it was somewhat wasteful.


Mr. Arminio said that there should be a resolution passed to purchase the laptops. Mr. Perkins said that if the district purchases the laptops, these devices should only be used for school board business.  Mr. Arminio asked if every board member should be assigned a twpunionschools.org e-mail address to be used for board business.  Mr. Damato thought that was a good idea.  Mr. Arminio asked what happens if the laptop is damaged, needs maintenance or it is lost or stolen.  Mr. Damato said that all laptops come equipped with Lo-Jack and if they are lost or stolen, they can be found.  Ms. Hart said that there is a basic laptop that is ordered for use in the district and they cost approximately $800 for each unit.  Mr. Damato said that the internet access in the board room will have to be fixed before the units can be used.  


Dr. Martin said that the replacement of the fire doors at the high school and boilers at Burnet Middle School along with the refurbishment of the cupolas at Connecticut Farms and Franklin Elementary Schools is a step in the right direction.  He said that these projects will be a tremendous facelift for the district.   
DISCUSSION:


Requests for waiver of rental fees for use of school gyms:  (a) Lady Cobra u11 girls travel soccer team and (b) Christ Community Church  - Mr. Layden asked Mr. Vieira to elaborate on these requests.  Mr. Vieira said that currently the district has a fee schedule and the organizations fall into four different classes.  He said that Class 0 – would be Brownies, Girl Scouts, etc. and these organizations do not pay any rental fees; Class 1 – would be for religious services or instructional program organizations; Class   2 – would be non-profit organizations and Class 3 – would be commercial, for profit organizations.  Mr. Vieira said that there is a rental fee schedule for each of the classes.  He said that the organization has the right to request a waiver of rental fees from the board.  Mr. Vieira said that besides a rental fee, for the use of the space there is also a utility and custodial fee.  


Mr. Arminio said that this is only the fee schedule, it is not the whole policy.  He said that the policy is about ten pages long and the regulations that go along with it.  Mr. Arminio said that the board reserves the right to refuse a permit to any group for any reason and the board does not have to give a specific reason for not granting a permit.  He said that the policy manual is currently being revised.  Mr. Arminio said that this policy can be amended and approved by the board.  He said that there are many inconsistencies in the policy as far as the district’s practice is concerned.  Mr. Arminio said that the policy, School Dude and the district’s rental procedure must be “meshed” together.  He said that there also has to be more oversight of the rental process in order to make it effective so that the district will not run into problems with different organizations.  

Mr. Nufrio asked if any rental fees and waiver requests include any kind of custodial expenses.  Mr. Vieira said that the district has three charges – rent of the space, utility fees and custodian fees.  Mr. Nufrio asked if there was a way to exclude from that one of the fees.  Mr. Vieira said that any one of the three can be waived.  Mrs. Gaglione said that part of the fee can be waived, but the request must come through the board for approval.  Mr. Vieira said that is how it has been done in the past.  Mr. Galante said that the rental fee can be waived but the organization may be required to pay the custodian and utility fees.  Mrs. Gaglione said that is how it has been done in the past except recently there have been some issues.  Dr. Francis asked if the utility fees are paid every time an organization uses the facilities.  Mr. Vieira said that the utility fees are charged on an hourly basis.  Mr. Nufrio said that he thought there should be a uniform policy with regard to what the board decides.  He said that he would personally not see custodial fees being paid by the district when an organization uses a facility.  Mr. Damato said that there are times in the past when all fees have been waived and an example of that is when the Municipal Drug Alliance uses the High School for their annual Karate Tournament which is a fundraiser.  He said that the Board of Education is a member of the Municipal Drug Alliance and in that case the Alliance is using the entire high school, they are raising money and they do not fit into 0,1,2 or 3, the board does waive fees.  Mr. Arminio said  that portion of the policy is pretty clear as far as what types of organizations are in what class.  


Request by Township of Union Recreation Department to use Union High School football field for soccer games on Saturdays and Sundays from 11 a.m. to 6:30 p.m. for  Union  Soccer  League  games  for  the  period  March 23rd through June 16th, 2013 - Mr. Perkins said that there is a request by Mr. Magliacano of the Recreation Department to use the football field for Union Soccer League games on Saturdays and Sundays.   He said that in the light of the previous discussion, is this the type of thing that the district is going to do.  Mr. Perkins asked if there was anything in the policy that talks about the use of playgrounds by the Union Recreation Department.  Mr. Vieira said that the district does not charge a rental fee for playgrounds.  Mr. Perkins asked where in the policy it is addressed that the district allows the Recreation Department to use the playgrounds.  Mr. Arminio said that the policy refers to rental of school facilities. Mr. Damato said that there are broad categories in the policy and they are fairly well defined.  He said that it wouldn’t be a bad idea to take another look at the policy.  Mrs. Gaglione asked if this request went through Ms. Ionta.  Mr. Damato said that he did not know.  Mrs. Ditri said that the request was addressed to Ms. Ionta and she is the one who brought it to the board office to find out what was going on and whether the board would approve the request.  Mr. Vieira asked if a permit request has been made.  Mrs. Ditri said she did not know.  Mrs. Gaglione asked if Ms. Ionta was approving this request because she could not imagine that the track is not being used for track meets and track practice.  She said that it doesn’t make any sense for the district to give up its field every Saturday and Sunday; she said that there are town fields that the soccer league can use for games.  Mrs. Gaglione said that there will be spectators at these games and it will require maintenance workers to clean up.   Mr. Perkins said that the policy should state that the use of any facility is supplemental to the use of the school district.  He said that this request requires a “sit down” with Mr. Magliacano and Dr. Martin to set the parameters of the use of the field. Mr. Perkins said that the point that Mrs. Gaglione raises which is really valid is that suppose the JROTC decides this week that they need to use the field next weekend in preparation of a competition, the district has already given the field away.  Mrs. Gaglione said that she did not believe that these types of waiver requests should be bypassing the board.  She said that this is one of the reasons that there have been problems because requests are bypassing the board for consideration.  Mrs. Gaglione said that the board should be the only one that can waive any facility fees.   

Mrs. Gaglione said that in order for any fees to be waived for the use of any of the district’s facilities, requests should be made to the board.  She said that she had concerns that there are individuals who are making agreements with outside organizations to use district facilities without first coming to the board.  Mrs. Gaglione said that it was discussed that maybe the mechanized system that is being used for the rental of facilities is not being followed through by the building principals and maybe the PTAs where there has been a duplication of PTA people not using the online data base and student activities cannot be scheduled because the Recreation Department has already reserved the space.  Mr. Perkins said that something like that shouldn’t happen.  Mrs. Gaglione said that student activities should have priority over outside renters.  Mr. Perkins said that a districtwide facilities use calendar might help this problem.  Mr. Vieira said that is what School Dude is.  Mrs. Gaglione said that the problem is that some individuals are doing it manually and some people are doing it on the computer.  She said that someone has to iron everything out.  

Mr. Nufrio asked how terrible it would be if such an emergency or occasion did arise or how horrible would it be to pick up the phone and say, “Sorry, you will not be able to use our facility this weekend because the school district needs to use it for a student activity.”  He said that the other possibility is to have a monthly calendar and someone should be in charge of it.  Mr. Nufrio said that if events are listed monthly then someone, such as a secretary, could be designated the task of maintaining the monthly calendar and making sure that that there is not a double booking.  He said that person can be made cognizant of any last minute requests.  


Mrs. Cooley said that the point she is going to stress at the PTA presidents' meeting is that everybody needs to put their activities on School Dude because many schools are doing that.  She said that this is where the problem is coming in because not everyone is following protocol.  


Mrs. Gaglione said that if there are fee waivers, they should be coming through the board for approval and if there are people who are putting information that is not true to bypass the system, something should be done so that an individual or organization would not be allowed to use district facilities in the future.  She said that there shouldn’t be anyone lying on those documents. Mr. Perkins said that in the case of Mr. Magliacano and the Recreation Department, Mr. Magliacano needs to know that use by the Recreation Department is contingent upon the district’s ability to say, “I’m sorry but you can’t use the facility this Saturday” and that has to be part of the deal.  He said that this could cause some disruption on the Recreation Department’s side of it.  Mr. Arminio said that there are many fields around the district but some of the fields that are designated for use by the Recreation Department are unplayable, for example Weber Park.  Mrs. Gaglione said that her daughter played on that field and now she is 18 years old.  She said at the time she played there, maybe 13 years ago, the field was pretty much unplayable and parents constantly brought up problems on that field with the Recreation Department.  Mrs. Gaglione said that she did not think it was the schools’ responsibility to fix the Recreation Department’s problem that they should have updated or taken better care of the fields.  She said that if this organization is going to come in and damage district facilities, then the school budget will be impacted.  Mrs. Gaglione said that maybe it was time for the Township to update their fields so that children in the town can utilize them.  She did not feel it was the school board’s responsibility to foot that bill.  


Mr. Arminio said that the opening statement of the policy, he thought would bring some things to light:  “The Board of Education recognizes that since the district’s facilities belong to the community, their use should be generally available to community groups and organizations at times when such use would not interfere with the orderly conduct of educational programs during the school year.”     

Mr. Perkins asked what the recommendation of the board was to proceed. Dr. Martin said that he sees a gap.  He thought that the School Dude program needed to be tightened up.  Mr. Vieira said that the principals were trained on this program over a year ago and they need to be retrained.  He felt that they have become a little lax and are approving requests without really studying the requests.  


Dr. Martin said that when an organization approaches the school district, he thought that the board needed to get a standard practice going before it is given to the board for consideration.  He said that he met with Mr. Vieira and he thought that there should be a preliminary meeting with the organization making the request and certain questions should be asked such as does the organization have insurance and which facility and when does the organization want to use the facility, so that the board can get a handle on what the proposal is.  Dr. Martin said that the district needed to get a practice going so that when requests are received, the board has a direction.  Mr. Galante said that the requests should first be brought to the Operations Committee but they still must be voted on by the entire board.


Mr. Vieira said that the organization who is requesting the rental should go onto School Dude to make sure that the space is available at the requested date and time and see what the fees are.  He said then if they wish to request a fee waiver, send a letter for consideration to the board.  Dr. Martin said he still thought that the request should pass though someone at the board office first who asks a series of questions so that there is a little “stat” sheet available to hand out to the board before they make their decision.  He said that this might make it a little easier for the board to grant or not grant requests.  


Mrs. Gaglione said that it was her understanding that about a week ago there was a soccer game going on at the high school with fans in the stands and when Mrs. Hubbard check the usage on School Dude there was no request or permit for the particular date.  Mr. Vieira asked what the penalty would be for using a facility without a permit.  Mr. Damato said that the participants are subject to arrest for trespassing.  Mr. Vieira said maybe someone should be arrested and the word will spread quickly. Dr. Martin said that he felt that the district needed support of the Township on this.  Mr. Damato said that the Police Department asked the district to put up signs and post the fact that certain areas of that facility are closed to the public at all times and it says on 
the permit that it is a trespass to use the facility in any other manner.  Dr. Martin said that the district needed to speak to the police department and ask if someone sees this happening, what do they recommend the district do and what is the phone number that should be called to summon the police.  


Mr. Ardito said that last Sunday he received calls from several people that there were people playing football at Burnet Middle School and was requested to make a phone call.  He said that the police responded.  Mr. Ardito said that there were cars parked on the field and the police arrived and were given a copy of a permit which was issued by the Recreation Department for the use of the field.  He said that Ms. Ionta, Dr. Lishak and Mr. Wiggins knew nothing about this permit.  Mr. Ardito said that he gets calls almost every Saturday and Sunday about people using the district’s fields.  He said that the high school football field is listed on a website as the best field to play on in New York and New Jersey and that is why outside groups are coming to Union.  Dr. Martin said that it was wrong and the district had to fight back.  He said that he was sensing that there should be a meeting with the Police Department to find out who, specifically, any one would call when it happens and who will actually go and get the people off of the field.  Dr. Martin said that the district can tighten up the procedures to get permits.  Mr. Ardito said that if anyone sees some on the field should call the Union Police Department to report it.  Dr. Martin asked if that would be enough or is there some specific that an individual would have to speak to get action.  Mr. Ardito said that a person just needs to call the main number at the police department (851-5000), the police will respond, gather names of those on the field and if Mr. Damato wants to file trespassing complaints  that can be done at a later date. Mr. Tatum said that the group that was talked about had a permit from the Recreation Department; so if a group has a legitimate permit can the police do anything.  Mr. Ardito said nothing could be done because they had a permit but Mr. Ardito did request that the police ask that the cars be taken off of the field.  Mr. Perkins asked where Mr. Magliacano got the authority to issue a permit for the use of that field.  Mr. Ardito said that he did not know.  


Mr. Arminio said that about three years ago the district was having a problem on the football field and he had seen devices on other artificial fields which consists of a pole which locks in and a wire is pulled across the field so that there is no access to the entire field.  He felt that this would stop unauthorized use.  Mr. Arminio said that this system would cost some money but it would resolve the situation.  Dr. Martin asked Mr. Wiggins to research this product and get a price at least for the turf field first.   He said that there was no down side to the installation of something like this.  Dr. Martin said that because he still felt uncomfortable about this, he felt that every month, every single field schedule should come before the board as an FYI on the agenda.  Mr. Vieira said that he can generate a report through School Dude.  Dr. Martin said that if there are people using district fields, no one in the district knows about it and there permits that have been issued for the use of fields, the board is missing something.  He said that he would speak with the Township officials about this issue and he will also work with Mr. Vieira to see how the School Dude system can be tightened up. 

Dr. Francis asked who would be speaking to Mr. Magliacano regarding this situation.  Mr. Perkins said that Mr. Galante is the Liaison to the Township Committee and he did not have any difficulty calling Mr. Manzella to start.  He said that Mr. Magliacano works for Mr. Manzella ultimately.  Dr. Francis said that the board knows how they feel and think about this issue but the board does not know how the Township feels on this issue.  Mr. Perkins said that he would find out.  Mr. Ardito said that the permit for use of Burnet’s field was to last through June 12th.  Mr. Vieira said that the permit has been cancelled.  Mr. Nufrio stated that those kinds of concessions should never be made on a long term basis.   He said that he insisted that any long term award should absolutely be prohibited.  Mr. Perkins said that he did not have a problem with it if the organization understands that there schedule is subject to pre-emption by any school activity. Mr. Nufrio suggested that rentals be on a monthly basis.

Reverend Starling from the Christ Community Church stated that his request did involve a majority of Township of Union children.  Mr. Perkins said that was one of the issues that the board discussed.   

PERSONNEL COMMITTEE

Mr. Galante said that the committee met and he presented the agenda.   


Mr. Arminio asked if the resolution regarding the Supervisor of Security was in alignment with the teaching staff as far as the sick and personal days.  Mr. Damato said that this resolution is adding the title “Supervisor of Security” .  Mr. Nufrio asked if that individual’s position a pensionable position.  Mr. Vieira said it was not pensionable.    
APPROVAL OF BILLS

Mr. Perkins stated that bills would be approved for payment at the regular meeting.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Mrs. Gaglione said that she received a letter from maintenance workers regarding SmartBoards and how the district can save money by allowing them to install these devices rather than have the company install them.  She said that they asked if there could be some standardization so that the money can be saved.  Mrs. Gaglione said that the concern was there are many different types of SmartBoards being ordered and she was not sure if the standards were the same or what the agreement was with the company that the district is purchasing them from.  She said that it was her understanding that at Livingston School district maintenance workers installed numerous SmartBoards and it saved the district thousands of dollars in installation costs.  Mr. Wiggins thought that it saved $6,000 to $7,000.  Mrs. Gaglione wanted to know how the board could get the people who are ordering the SmartBoards to understand that if district maintenance workers are capable of installing the SmartBoards, this will allow the district to save money.  

NEW BUSINESS


Mrs. Gaglione said that she would like to move to add a resolution on Tuesday’s agenda to approve re-registration for students in Grades 4, 5, 8 and 10 starting in April or May.  Mr. Damato said that a resolution would be added under Education for next week’s meeting.  Dr. Martin said that Mr. Tatum and personnel at the district office already have the wheels rolling on this.  


Mrs. Gaglione said that she was speaking to Mr. Vieira about a new computer program called “Aesop” which is an online program for use by substitute teachers.  She said that Mrs. Detjen would be the manager of the system.  Mrs. Gaglione said that this program automates the substitute listings and the attendance of substitutes.  She said that there is money set aside in the budget for this program.  Mrs. Gaglione said that the use of the Aesop program would streamline the process.  She said that this is a month-to-month service agreement and it can be cancelled at any time.  Mr. Perkins asked if Mr. Damato had looked into this service as far as legal sufficiency.  Mr. Damato said that he has not looked at a contract.  Mr. Perkins said that this would have to be subject to Mr. Damato’s review and approval.  Mr. Damato asked if a proposal was received from the company.  Mr. Vieira said that he did receive a proposal but he wanted to put it to the board for discussion.  Mr. Damato asked if the program would replace what Mrs. Detjen is hired to do now.  Mrs. Gaglione thought that it would enhance Mrs. Detjen’s services.  Mr. Vieira said that it will alleviate Mrs. Detjen from calling substitutes on the telephone to cover for an absent teacher; he said that everything will be automated.  Mr. Damato asked if Mrs. Detjen would only be doing a part of what she is doing now.  Mr. Vieira said “yes”.  He said that at the beginning there will have to be time taken to get the program implemented and up and running.  Mr. Nufrio asked why the board would consider adding more cost to that aspect of expenses, when the job is being done.  He said that the only time there was a difficulty was during the recent storm which presented some very different scenarios at which time additional money was paid to Mrs. Detjen for her services.  Mr. Nufrio asked if anyone has complained about the present system.  Mr. Vieira said that he wanted to make the process more efficient.  He said that it is a very manual, time-consuming process.  Mr. Vieira said that the program will allow all of the hours that substitutes work to be imported directly into the payroll system and there will be no need for “sign-in” sheets in the schools.  Mr. Nufrio said that he sees programs arising from eliminating the process because the sign-in sheet is evidence that the person worked.  Mr. Vieira said that the program will allow the substitute to electronically sign in.  Mr. Nufrio asked what the cost per month would be.  Mr. Vieira said that it costs $1700 per month for the service.  Dr. Martin said that because the district got itself into a jam during the holiday time, at the Personnel Committee meeting earlier tonight the committee was discussing some things that they would like for the district but they held back because of the money.  He said that he has been very cautious when discussing items to be sure that there is money available to implement certain things.  Mr. Vieira said that he was just trying to make things more efficient. 


Mr. Galante said that with regard to residency, it has come to this attention that there are reduced hours for the residency investigators during the summer months and he wanted to know if the hours should be increased because of the re-registration process.  Mr. Damato said that the district will probably need more clerical help to process the registration paperwork.  He said that he did not know how it would managed because it really had not been discussed yet.  Mr. Tatum said he thought that some hours were given to residency investigators during the summer.  Mrs. Ditri said that only Mrs. Schmitberg and maybe Mr. Martino work during the summer.  Mr. Tatum said that during the summer, the investigators go out to the new registrants to verify residency for September.  Mr. Galante said that because of the re-registration, will there be more of a need for residency investigators during the summer months.  Mr. Tatum said that there may be more of a problem when school starts, because when students who must re-register don’t bring their documentation in, there may be a need for a residency investigation.  Mr. Damato said that the last two weeks of the summer are very difficult for registration. Dr. Martin said that people do come to him to ask for overtime on occasion and if it seems reasonable he has approved the requests on a case-by-case basis.

Mr. Arminio said that last Sunday he and Mr. Perkins were at an event at St. Benedict’s Prep. and at that event, Jill Hall, who he worked with for many years at Kawameeh Middle School was recognized for her distinguished service to the students at that school.  He congratulated Mr. Hall.  Mr. Perkins said that Ms. Hall deserved all of the accolades that she received and felt that the district was very fortunate to have Ms. Hall in the district.


Mr. Layden asked about the food recycling program that the board had discussed last month and wanted to know if Mr. Damato has received any additional information regarding it.  Mr. Damato said that he and Mr. Wiggins had a meeting with representatives of the Township and the individual who was doing the food recycling service.  He said that he pointed out a number of difficulties with the recycling of food and storing of food waste outside of the school.  Mr. Damato said that there are also some concerns about the cost and the way the contract was structured.  He said that after the individuals at the meeting heard his concerns, they said they thought that a grant could be obtained so that there would be no cost to the district.  Mr. Damato said that he was going to have subsequent discussions with the Township and the vendor; he said that they believed that there were grant monies available through the County available to run a pilot program at Livingston School and they believe that this program will reduce the district’s solid waste costs.  He said that there were other things that the district needed to implement.  Mr. Damato said that at this time the district is using Styrofoam trays and this material is not generally recyclable.  He said that it is a costly product to remove from the waste stream and then recycle.  Mr. Damato said that there are products available for tray material that are made from corn and that can be put in the food recycling container for disposal.  He said that this makes the program more attractive to the district.  Mr. Damato said that if these ideas can be implemented, the district would have a pretty nice program.  
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC


Ms. Hall asked when district employees install SmartBoards, do the manufacturers honor the warranty on the item.  Ms. Hart said they do honor the service warranty.  


Ms. Hall suggested that with regard to the “fee waiver” issue; perhaps if someone generated a standard document that everyone who wished to apply for a fee waiver had to complete there would be some uniformity among the applications.  She said that this would allow the board to have all of the information required to have a discussion.  

Ms. Hall said that on March 15th, Ms. Colandria and she would be presenting a program called “Rachel’s Challenge” which is an organization which was founded after the Columbine tragedy.  She said that Rachel Scott was the first girl that was killed in Columbine.  Ms. Hall said that programs will be presented at Burnet and Kawameeh Middle Schools on Friday, March 15th and there will also be a parent presentation in the evening.  She said that this program is about school climate and the things that a district can do to have positive influences within the schools.  Ms. Hall asked Dr. Martin to consider doing a reverse 911 call to students and parents about this program.  Dr. Martin said that he would.


Ms. Hall said that there have been some discussions and there is a committee looking at the grading policy and the impact of posting grades of “0” or under 50% as failing grades.  She said that as a counselor, it was very challenging to try to motivate a student who has a 31% average and it is five weeks into the marking period.  Ms. Hall said that sometimes this makes her very unpopular with her colleagues.  She said that she is all about academic rigor; she wants students to be challenged and the bar to be set very high but she did not want to punish students.  Ms. Hall said that when the district said that there is a ten point spread for grades of A, B, C and D but a 59 point spread for an F, she said that this was incomprehensible to her that it was not punitive.  She said she hoped that the district would consider very seriously what this does to the students.


MOTION FOR EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Mr. Galante, seconded by  Mr. Nufrio that the Board go into Executive Session to discuss personnel and security matters without the presence of the public in accordance with the provisions of  N.J.S.A. 10:4- 2b.  The Board will disclose the discussion conducted during the executive session, with notice to the public, when the 
disclosure will not result in unwarranted invasion of individual privacy or prejudice to the best interests of the Board of Education and provided that such disclosure does not violate federal, state or local statutes and does not fall within the attorney/client privilege. 

AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Dr. Francis, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None



MOTION WAS CARRIED

BOARD RETURNED TO PUBLIC SESSION

MOTION TO ADJOURN


There being no further business before the board, it was moved by Mr. Arminio    seconded by Mrs. Cooley  that the meeting be adjourned.  All present voting yes.






Respectfully submitted,







JAMES J. DAMATO
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